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Region in which the customer is lo-
cated within 30 days from the time it 
becomes a customer. Any customer 
may resubmit an IRP or notify West-
ern of its plan to change its compliance 
method at any time so long as there is 
no period of noncompliance. 

[65 FR 16795, Mar. 30, 2000, as amended at 73 
FR 35062, June 20, 2008] 

§ 905.13 When must IRPs be sub-
mitted? 

(a) Submitting the initial IRP. Except 
as provided in paragraph (c) of this sec-
tion, customers that have not pre-
viously had an IRP approved by West-
ern must submit the initial IRP to the 
appropriate Regional Manager no later 
than 1 year after May 1, 2000, or after 
becoming a customer, whichever is 
later. 

(b) Updates and amendments to IRPs. 
Customers must submit updated IRPs 
to the appropriate Regional Manager 
every 5 years after Western’s approval 
of the initial IRP. Customers that com-
plied with Western’s IRP regulations in 
effect before May 1, 2000 must maintain 
their submission and resubmission 
schedules previously in effect. Cus-
tomers may submit amendments and 
revisions to IRPs at any time. 

(c) IRP cooperatives. Customers with 
geographic, resource supply, and other 
similarities may join together and re-
quest, in writing, Western’s approval to 
become an IRP cooperative. Western 
will respond to IRP cooperative status 
requests within 30 days of receiving a 
request. If Western disapproves a re-
quest for IRP cooperative status, the 
requesting participants must maintain 
their currently applicable integrated 
resource or small customer plans, or 
submit the initial IRPs no later than 1 
year after the date of the disapproval 
letter. Western’s approval of IRP coop-
erative status will not be based on any 
potential participant’s contractual sta-
tus with Western. Each IRP coopera-
tive must submit an IRP for its partici-
pants within 18 months after Western 
approves IRP cooperative status. 

§ 905.14 Does Western require annual 
IRP progress reports? 

Yes, customers must submit IRP 
progress reports each year within 30 
days of the anniversary date of the ap-

proval of the currently applicable IRP. 
The reports must describe the cus-
tomer’s accomplishments achieved 
under the action plan, including pro-
jected goals and implementation sched-
ules, and energy and capacity benefits 
and renewable energy developments 
achieved as compared to those antici-
pated. Western prefers measured val-
ues, but will accept reasonable esti-
mates if measurement is infeasible or 
not cost-effective. Instead of a separate 
progress report, the customer may use 
any other annual report that the cus-
tomer submits to Western or another 
entity, at the customer’s discretion, if 
that report contains all required data 
for the previous full year and is sub-
mitted within 30 days of the approval 
anniversary date of the currently ap-
plicable IRP. With Western’s approval, 
customers may submit reports outside 
of the 30-day anniversary date window. 

§ 905.15 What are the requirements for 
the small customer plan alter-
native? 

(a) Requesting small customer status. 
Small customers may submit a request 
to prepare a small customer plan in-
stead of an IRP. Requests for small 
customer status from electric utilities 
must include data on total annual en-
ergy sales and usage for the 5 years 
prior to the request. Western will aver-
age this data to determine overall an-
nual energy sales and usage so that un-
controllable events, such as extreme 
weather, do not distort levelized en-
ergy sales and usage. Requests from 
end-use customers must only document 
that the customer does not purchase 
electricity for resale. Western will re-
spond to small customer status re-
quests within 30 days of receiving the 
request. If Western disapproves a re-
quest, the customer must maintain its 
currently applicable IRP, or submit the 
initial IRP no later than 1 year after 
the date of the disapproval letter. Al-
ternatively, the customer may submit 
a request for minimum investment re-
port or EE/RE report status, as appro-
priate. 

(b) Small customer plan contents. Small 
customer plans must: 
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(1) Consider all reasonable opportuni-
ties to meet future energy service re-
quirements using demand-side manage-
ment techniques, renewable energy re-
sources, and other programs that pro-
vide retail consumers with electricity 
at reasonable cost; 

(2) Minimize, to the extent practical, 
adverse environmental effects; and 

(3) Present in summary form the fol-
lowing information: 

(i) Customer name, address, phone 
number, email and Website if applica-
ble, and contact person; 

(ii) Type of customer; 
(iii) Current energy and demand pro-

files and data on total annual energy 
sales and usage for the previous 5 years 
for utility customers, or current en-
ergy and demand use for end-use cus-
tomers; 

(iv) Future energy services projec-
tions; 

(v) How items in paragraphs (b)(1) 
and (b)(2) of this section were consid-
ered; and 

(vi) Actions to be implemented over 
the customer’s planning timeframe. 

(c) When to submit small customer 
plans. Small customers must submit 
the first small customer plan to the ap-
propriate Western Regional Manager 
within 1 year after Western approves 
the request for small customer status. 
Small customers must submit, in writ-
ing, a small customer plan every 5 
years. 

(d) Maintaining small customer status. 
(1) Every year on the anniversary of 
Western’s approval of the plan, small 
customers must submit a letter to 
Western verifying that either their an-
nual energy sales and usage is 25 GWh 
or less averaged over the previous 5 
years, or they continue to be end-use 
customers. The letter must also iden-
tify their achievements against tar-
geted action plans, as well as the re-
vised summary of actions if the pre-
vious summary of actions has expired. 

(2) Western will use the letter for 
overall program evaluation and com-
parison with the customer’s plan, and 
for verification of continued small cus-
tomer status. Customers may submit 
annual update letters outside of the an-
niversary date if previously agreed to 
by Western so long as the letter con-

tains all required data for the previous 
full year. 

(e) Losing eligibility for small customer 
status. (1) A customer ceases to be a 
small customer if it: 

(i) Is a utility customer and exceeds 
total annual energy sales and usage of 
25 GWh, as averaged over the previous 
5 years; or 

(ii) Is no longer an end-use customer. 
(2) Western will work with a cus-

tomer that loses small customer status 
to develop an appropriate schedule for 
submitting an IRP or other report re-
quired under this subpart. 

§ 905.16 What are the requirements for 
the minimum investment report al-
ternative? 

(a) Request to submit the minimum in-
vestment report. Customers may submit 
a request to prepare a minimum invest-
ment report instead of an IRP. Min-
imum investment reports may be sub-
mitted by MBAs on behalf of the MBA 
or its members, and by IRP coopera-
tives on behalf of its participants. Re-
quests to submit minimum investment 
reports must include data on: 

(1) The source of the minimum in-
vestment requirement (number, title, 
date, and jurisdiction of law); 

(2) The initial, annual, and other re-
porting requirement(s) of the mandate, 
if any; and 

(3) The mandated minimum level of 
investment or public benefits charge 
for DSM and/or renewable energy. 

(b) Minimum investment requirement. 
The minimum investment must be ei-
ther: 

(1) A mandatory set percentage of 
customer gross revenues or other spe-
cific minimum investment in DSM and/ 
or renewable energy mandated by a 
State, Tribal, or Federal Government 
with jurisdictional authority; or 

(2) A required public benefits charge, 
including charges to be collected for 
and spent on DSM; renewable energy; 
efficiency and alternative energy-re-
lated research and development; low- 
income energy assistance; and any 
other applicable public benefits cat-
egory, mandated by a State, Tribal, or 
Federal Government with jurisdic-
tional authority. Participation in a 
public benefits program requires either 
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